BOARD OF SELECTMEN MEETING MINUTES

TOWN OF EPPING, NEW HAMPSHIRE

Tuesday, February 20, 2024
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ATTENDANCE

Chairman Joe Trombley, Vice-Chairman Tom Gauthier; Selectmen Bob Jordan, John Cody and Pamela Tibbetts; Town Administrator Jake T. Roger; Executive Secretary Joyce Blanchard.  
ENTER INTO NON-PUBLIC SESSION, RSA 91-A:3 II (a)discipline (c)reputation
Motion by Chairman Trombley to enter into a non-public session in accordance with RSA 91-A:3 II (a) discipline (c) reputation.  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.  Motion carried 5-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen John Cody, Tom Gauthier, Pam Tibbetts and Joe Trombley all voting aye.  
RECONVENE

Chairman Trombley reconvened the public session at 7:00 PM.

PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

SEAL NON-PUBLIC MINUTES

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to seal the non-public minutes RSA 91-A:3 II (a) compensation (c) reputation of the February 20, 2024 nonpublic meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.  Roll Call Vote; Selectmen Bob Jordan, John Cody, Pam Tibbetts, Tom Gauthier, and Joe Trombley all voting aye.  

CONSENT CALENDAR

Minutes from the Selectmen February 5 + 6, 2024 meeting was submitted for approval.
The payroll manifest for the pay period ending February 15, 2024 in the amount of $160,707.76 was submitted for approval.

Accounts Payable manifest for the period ending February 15, 2024 in the amount of $2,367,673.57 ($1,000,000.00 to the school, $340,161.61 for the Membrane Project, $856,831.41 for the Lagoon Project and $170,680.55 to the Town) was submitted for approval.

Yield Tax to Applehurst Farm, maps & lots 001-001+2, 008-003 and 009-004 in the amount of $7,333.46 was submitted for approval.
Notice of Intent to Cut for Earl Cheney owner of map and lot 030-046 was submitted for approval.
Land Use Change Taxes for map and lots 016-029-016, 016-029-017 and 016-029-019 in the amount of $17,000; 016-029-007 and 016-02-008 in the amount of $17,500; 016-029-012 and 016-029-014 in the amount of $18,000 were submitted for approval. 
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to approve the Consent Calendar as submitted.  Seconded by Selectman Tibbetts.   Motion carried 5-0.
BUSINESS
FIRE

Request to change status for Eric Czifrik from FF/EMT at $24.50 to FF/AEMT to $27.50 was submitted for approval.  Selectman Gauthier was concerned if this increase was added to the budget.  Chief Deangelis said it was not.  Discussion followed regarding knowing employees that might need increases due to additional classes and how best to budget for them.  Chairman Trombley said there should be an additional budget line for pay adjustments.
Motion by Chairman Trombley to approve the request to change status for Eric Czifrik from FF/EMT at $24.50 to FF/AEMT to $27.50.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.   Motion carried 5-0.
RECREATION

Purchase Order to R.B. Lewis to install a new compressor at the Watson Academy in the amount of $4,415.00 was submitted for approval.
Motion by Selectman Jordan to approve the purchase order to R.B. Lewis to install a new compressor at the Watson Academy in the amount of $4,415.00.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.   Motion carried 5-0.  Chairman Trombley directed the Town Administrator Jake Roger to investigate the possibility of a grant to be used for a heating system.
VOTING DISCUSSION

Town Administrator Jake Roger met with the School Board and they stated that only the O’Day gym will be used for future voting.  Moderator Adam Munguia has a 7:15 appointment with the Board of Selectmen to explain the entering and exiting the procedures.  There will be a need for two people to assist wheelchair voters.  Concerns regarding the long sidewalk, safety and the cost of funding the police and fire personnel were discussed.  Selectman Gauthier thinks the Board of Selectmen should attend a School Board Meeting.  Chairman Trombley said this was a “done deal”, the school had made up their mind even though the buildings are owned by the town residents.
Motion by Selectman Cody directing Town Administrator Jake Roger to call Bud Fitch from the Secretary of States office explaining the distance the voters have to walk and asking if they can provide any assistance requesting a change of voting venue.  Also, the improper posting of the warrant stating the Middle School Gym (not the High School Gym).  Seconded by Selectman Gauthier.   Motion carried 5-0.
PLOWING DISCUSSION

Town Administrator Jake Roger explained the rate of pay for plowing is similar to rate of pay for Police Officers.  Any town employee with a CDL can plow for the town.  They will need to be put on a list with Road Supervisor Dave Reinhold.  Hours worked by employees will need to be tracked.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to move forward with creating a list of snow plow drivers from other departments to use during an emergency or as needed.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
CITIZENS REQUEST

Town Administrator Jake Roger had a request from a resident Ron Boudreau at 36 Dorothy Drive requesting a letter stating the Board of Selectmen understands he lives in Epping and has a car sales business from his home office. Mr. Boudreau needs a letter to send to the State of New Hampshire.  

Motion by Chairman Trombley giving permission for Town Administrator Jake Roger to write a letter for Mr. Boudreau.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
Melissa Walls owner of Maeve’s Mobile Cocktail Hour is requesting a letter from the town stating that we have no objection with her serving alcohol at Sig Sauer for the following dates:  April 23, July 23, August 21 and September 25, 2024.  Discussion regarding the request coming from Sig Sauer versus Ms. Walls continued.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to table the letter until we hear from a representative from Sig Sauer.  Seconded by Selectman Jordan.  Motion carried 5-0.
TOWN ADMINISTATOR REPORT
Town Administrator Jake Roger 

Town Administrator Jake Roger announced Candidates Night is here at the town hall tomorrow night at 7 PM.  Candidates from contested races will speak first.
Town Administrator Jake Roger is waiting on HVAC quotes for Watson Academy.  He has one quote for forced hot air with air conditioning at $58,000, Mini splits and boiler at $75,000 and oversized mini splits would be $88,000.
Town Administrator Jake Roger brought forward a fun fact from DAR data. Epping is in the top 20% of largest municipalities in NH by population (out of 230 municipalities). The municipal tax rate is $4.93.   The municipal portion of the total tax rate is 21% which makes Epping in the bottom of 25% of towns and cities. That means 75% of NH towns and cities have a higher municipal portion of their tax rate.  Epping is doing a great job with the municipality portion of the tax rate.
Town Administrator Jake Roger asked the Board of Selectmen if they would like the assessor to sign off on the Intent to Cuts.  The Board of Selectmen like to review them and will continue to sign the forms.
INDIVIDUAL SELECTMEN REPORTS
Selectman Tom Gauthier
Selectman Tom Gauthier would like to know if the dump will be closed on Easter Sunday.  DPW Director Dennis Koch will be asked and Town Administrator Jake Roger will have an answer at the next meeting.
Selectman Pam Tibbetts

Selectman Pam Tibbetts announced the first Memorial Day Parade meeting will be on March 6th at 6PM at the Legion if anyone would like to attend and help with the parade.
Selectman John Cody
No report
Selectman Bob Jordan

Selectman Bob Jordan spoke about the Planning Board Article.  He has recently researched the article and has concerns regarding the setbacks of wetlands being to aggressive.  Selectman Tom Gauthier added he’s not sure he would have approved the article had he known more about the article.
Selectman Bob Jordan thanked John Cody for his service as a member of the Board of Selectmen.
Chairman Joe Trombley

Chairman Trombley thinks there is a small chance he might be able to attend to Candidates Night.
Chairman Trombley said the Board of Selectmen doesn’t have any control regarding the Planning Board article.  The Planning Board followed the process of public hearings and posting meetings.  This will be a lesson for the future to have more explanation regarding Planning Board articles.
PUBLIC COMMENTS
Resident Michael Fecteau discussed his concerns the Planning Board article will have on residents.  Residents need to know how restrictive the 100-foot setback is and how it will affect their property.  He would like to have more transparency regarding Planning Board articles and he does not support this article. Mr. Fecteau would like to have the dates when the public hearings were and all postings.
Resident Paul Gatchell explained town residents need to know and be informed on this article.  The article is very misleading and needs clarification.  Mr. Gatchell does not support this article.
Resident Matt Beckett asked if this article could have been amended at the Deliberative session.  Chairman Trombley answered you cannot change the intent of an article or remove the article.

Selectman Gauthier will not be attending the Planning Board meeting this Thursday to discuss this article and ask for clarification.  Selectman Tibbetts is the alternate and also can’t attend.

Motion by Selectman Gauthier to appoint Selectman Jordan to attend the Planning Board meeting Thursday in his place. Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
Motion by Selectman Gauthier to adjourn the meeting.  Seconded by Selectman Cody.  Motion carried 5-0.
Meeting adjourned at 8:30 PM.

Respectfully Submitted:

Joyce Blanchard

Executive Secretary

_______________________________

Joe Trombley, Chairman

_______________________________

Tom Gauthier, Vice-Chairman
________________________________

Bob Jordan, Selectman

_______________________________

John Cody, Selectman

_______________________________

Pam Tibbetts, Selectman
Dated:   March 4, 2024
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